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SUBJECT

Proposed Motion that would approve the King County Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion (GISOI) Task Force's Strategy Report and Recommendations.

SUMMARY

Motion 15162 was adopted in 2018 by King County Council to establish the King County Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion (GISOI) Task Force to develop a recommended countywide inclusion strategy and workplan to implement administrative changes related to gender identity and sexual orientation in King County government. The motion requested that an initial framework for completing the Task Force's work, including an estimated budget, be transmitted to Council within three months of their first meeting. The initial framework was approved through Motion 15603. 

An expenditure restriction of $100,000 was included in the December 2019 supplemental budget (Ordinance 19021) for a consultant or one TLT employee, or both, to support the Task Force. Members were appointed to the Task Force by motion and after sixteen meetings over twenty months, the Task Force completed its recommendation report which appears as Attachment A to Proposed Motion 2023-0177. The Proposed Motion would approve the report. The report states that per direction in Motion 15162, the Executive’s Office will work with County departments to review, assess, and prepare an accompanying implementation report to be transmitted to the County Council for review by the end of 2023. 

BACKGROUND 

The GISOI Task Force was established through Motion 15162 in June 2018 in response to the Washington State Board of Health ruling allowing for a third option for designation on birth certificates to indicate a gender other than male or female. Motion 15162 outlines the responsibilities and objectives of the GISOI Task Force as described in the analysis section of this staff report. 

Adopted by Council in February 2020, Motion 15603 approved the initial framework of the Task Force as required by Motion 15162. The initial framework outlined the goals, objectives, deliverables, milestones, approach, budget, and timeline. Goals of the Task Force stated in the initial framework are to:
1. Review and recommend revisions county administrative processes to allow for the spectrum of gender identity and consideration of sexual orientation.
1. Recommend revisions to county administrative processes to allow for more than two gender options.
1. Develop a recommended countywide gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion strategy and accompanying report with recommendations to implement the use of an additional gender designation or designations in all appropriate administrative processes in use by county departments.
The guiding principles developed by members of the Task Force include:
1. A commitment to work equitably and develop recommendations from a standpoint that centers communities most impacted, including, but not limited to:
0. Gender expression, sexual characteristics, sexual orientation and expression, cultural identity, age, race, ability, and income level.
1. A desire to work intersectionally to develop recommendations that seek to reduce harm for those who interact with and utilize county systems and services.

Subsequent to the initial framework, supplemental budget Ordinance 19021, Section 4, included an expenditure restriction of $100,000 in the appropriation for the Office of Equity and Social Justice to pay for a consultant or one term-limited temporary employee, or both, to support the Task Force. According to the report, BDS Planning & Urban Design (BDS) was hired to support the Task Force’s work in May 2021. According to the report, BDS specializes in consensus facilitation and organizational development with an eye toward equity, inclusion, and racial and social justice. 

In accordance with Motion 15162, the Task Force shall expire sixty days after all reporting provisions are completed.

ANALYSIS

The Task Force recommendation report appears as Attachment A to Proposed Motion 2023-0177 and outlines Task Force efforts toward developing a countywide gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion strategy to implement the use of additional gender designations in administrative processes. Table 1 below provides an overview of where information is provided in the report. 
Table 1. Contents of the Report
	Content
	Page(s)

	Executive Summary
	3

	Background
	5-8

	Report Requirements
	9

	Task Force Recommendations
	10-12

	Conclusion and Next Actions
	13

	Appendix A: GISOI Task Force Members
	15

	Appendix B: Motion 15162
	17-25

	Appendix C: Initial Framework Report
	26-34

	Appendix D: Meeting Summaries from May 2021 through December 2022
	36-99


Task Force Responsibilities Set Forth by Motion 15162.  Motion 15162 outlines the responsibilities and objectives of the Task Force as described in Tables 2 and 3 below.  The third column of both tables provides information about the fulfillment of each aspect of Motion 15162.

Table 2.
GISOI Task Force Responsibilities

	
	Motion 15162 Section
	
	Description
	Fulfillment

	
	Section G
	
	Develop an initial framework for completing the work described in Motion 15162, including an estimated budget within three months of the Task Force's first meeting.
	The initial framework was fulfilled by the transmittal of Motion 15603, which was passed by the Council on February 25, 2020.

	
	Section H
	
	Deliver a recommended gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion strategy report to implement the use of an additional gender designation or designations in all appropriate administrative processes in use by county departments within one year of the approval of the initial framework by council to the executive and council, including recommendations for action.
	Proposed Motion 2023-0177 was transmitted to Council on April 13, 2023, approximately three years after the initial framework was adopted. The recommendation report states that Task Force members requested an extension due to the scope of work and complexities posed by the COVID-19 pandemic. Task Force meeting materials from February 15, 2022, state that, "Councilmembers Kohl-Welles, Dembowski, and Balducci are supportive of pursuing the extension." While neither an additional supplemental allocation of funding nor a formal extension was provided by Council, the Executive's Office supported the continued work of the Task Force through completion of its work in December 2022. The report in Attachment A to Proposed Motion 2023-0177 appears to fulfill most aspects of Motion 15162 with the exception of the statement of intent described in more detail in row 4 of Table 3.  

	
	Section A
	
	Engage stakeholders and community members to understand the nuanced and sometimes complex experience of gender nonconforming individuals when interacting with all King County departments and facilities, including the jail, the Department of Public Health, the Human Resources Management Division and the Records and Licensing Services Division.
	The report indicates that the Task Force and executive staff engaged with King County departments including the Department of Public Health, Human Resources Division, King County Sheriff's Office, and the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, and community organizations listed under the "Operations" header in the Analysis section of this staff report.  


	
	Section F
	
	Conduct outreach activities to obtain community and professional input to inform the executive's report final, comprehensive report.  Outreach activities should include, but not be limited to, holding at least one open public forum and actively soliciting written, electronic or oral community comments.
	The report indicates that Task Force members conducted engagement with representatives from community groups and organizations through one-on-one interview calls. Executive staff stated that the COVID-19 pandemic affected the Task Force's ability to host large in-person public forums as originally planned. Couldn't do a larger group because of covid. Executive staff stated that the Greater Seattle Business Association held a large meeting for which executive staff created outreach materials. Executive staff also created an email account to gather (GISOI@kingcounty.gov) public feedback.

	
	
	
	 
	 



Table 3.
GISOI Task Force Objectives

	
	Motion 15162 Section
	
	Description
	Fulfillment

	
	Section E.1
	
	Review the Washington Board of Health ruling to allow for a third gender option on birth certificates to indicate a gender that is not exclusively male or female and determine what changes the county may need to make in response.
	According to the report, the Task Force reviewed the State Board of Health ruling at their February 15, 2022, meeting.[footnoteRef:1] [1:  Page 70] 


	
	Section E.2
	
	Consult with county departments and community groups to assess the current state of questions regarding gender identity and sexual orientation in King County administrative processes, including, but not limited to, forms, questionnaires and interviews.
	The report indicates that the Task Force, and executive staff engaged with the Department of Public Health, Department of Human Resources, the King County Sheriff's Office, and the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention regarding request for information about gender identity and sex designation in administrative processes in fulfillment of the second objective listed above.

	
	Section E.3
	
	Identify administrative processes that are suitable to be modified for gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion while considering potential complications if a process gathers information used by other government agencies.
	This appears in the Service Delivery recommendations described later in this staff report. 

	
	Section E.4
	
	Develop a recommended statement of intent to address gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion in identified King County administrative processes.
	The statement of intent was inadvertently left out of the report. On June 16, 2023, Executive staff provided the following statement of intent developed by the Task Force in fulfillment of this objective: King County aims to move beyond the gender binary within the County enterprise to build safe, systemic, and lasting culture change enterprise wide. We hope that this long-term commitment to prioritizing gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion will strengthen community partnerships with the County and create lasting relationships built on trust and accountability.

	
	Section E.5
	
	Assess the experience of individuals accessing county services and providing requested gender identity and sexual orientation information, including, but not limited to, possible implications of requesting the disclosure of gender identity and sexual orientation information, and identify strengths and weaknesses in the current state of customer service.
	Although not captured in the report, Executive staff stated that when Task Force members met with representatives from community organizations the subject of assessing individual experience when accessing county services was discussed. 

	
	Section E.6
	
	Make training recommendations for county employees to achieve excellent customer service and address concerns of Task Force members.
	Training recommendations appear in the Service Delivery recommendations described later in this staff report. 
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Membership.  Task force membership consisted of representatives of community-based organizations, including groups cited in Motion 15162 (indicated in bold in Table 4). Table 4 shows the names of all members that served the GISOI Task Force from 2019 through expiration. Original Task Force members appointed through Motion 15430 indicated with an asterisk. Throughout the process, 34 individuals participated in the Task Force, supported by staff from the King County Executive Office. The report states that due to high turnover at community-based organizations, the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the duration of the work, although membership was fluid there was consistency in membership from participating organizations. 

Table 4. Members of the GISOI Task Force from Inception
	Organization
	Member Name

	King County Council
	Jon Fowler

	King County Council
	Lauren Vlas*[footnoteRef:2] [2:  Original Task Force members appointed through Motion 15430 indicated with an asterisk.] 


	King County Council
	Christina Fogg

	King County Executive's Office
	Kelli Carroll

	King County Executive's Office
	Calli Knight*

	King County Human Resources
	Jay Osborne*

	Ingersoll Gender Center
	Karter Booher*

	Ingersoll Gender Center
	Marsha Botzer[footnoteRef:3]* [3:  Previously representing Generations Aging with Pride. ] 


	Gender Justice League[footnoteRef:4] [4:  Tobi Hill-Meyer served, but was not confirmed, representing Gender Justice League. ] 

	Elayne Wylie*

	People of Color Against AIDS Network
	Steven Sawyer*

	Entre Hermanos
	Juan Fernando Luna

	Entre Hermanos
	Lesster Munguia*

	U.T.O.P.I.A 
	Tepatasi Vaina

	U.T.O.P.I.A
	Agaiotupu Viena

	U.T.O.P.I.A
	Taffy Maene*

	Seattle Counseling Service
	Al Guerra

	Seattle Counseling Service
	Ann McGettigan*

	Gay City
	Fred Swanson

	Gay City
	Sam Choi

	Greater Seattle Business Association
	Matt Landers*

	Surge Reproductive Justice
	Jackie Vaughn*

	ACLU of Washington
	Leah Rutman*

	Public Health—Seattle & King County
	Dennis Worsham

	Social Justice Fund NW
	Lady Anderson[footnoteRef:5]* [5:  Previously representing Gay City.] 


	Generations Aging with Pride
	Beatrix De La Busy Miguelez

	Generations Aging with Pride
	Steven Knipp*

	Seattle Indian Health Board
	Esther Lucero*

	Legal Voice
	Catherine West

	Legal Voice
	Fajer Saeed Ebraham*

	Pride Foundation
	Isyss Honnen*

	Pride Foundation
	Jose Romero 

	Na'ah Illahee Fund
	Shawn Peterson

	Chief Seattle Club
	Samantha K'alaag'a*

	Chief Seattle Club
	Colleen Chalmers*



Operations.  Using $100,000 restricted in Ordinance 19021 for the Office of Equity and Social Justice for this purpose[footnoteRef:6], King County hired BDS Planning & Urban Design (BDS) to support the task force’s work in May 2021. According to the report, BDS specializes in consensus facilitation and organizational development with an eye toward equity, inclusion, and racial and social justice. The task force met 16 times between May 2021 and December 2022.  [6:  Ordinance 19021, Section 4, ER2, “Of this appropriation, $100,000 shall be expended or encumbered solely for a consultant or one term-limited temporary employee, or both, to support the King County gender identity and sexual orientation inclusion task force."] 


According to the report, the Task Force engaged the public through utilizing public comment tools, creating a website to post meeting information and materials, and conducting formal and informal briefings with key partners and interested parties.[footnoteRef:7] According to the report, during its meetings and in subsequent follow up conversations with BDS, the Task Force identified the following list of community organizations and entities to reach out to for feedback:[footnoteRef:8] [7:  Page 7]  [8:  Page 7-8] 

• King County Immigrant and Refugee Commission
• King County Women’s Advisory Board
• HealthierHere
• City of Seattle Community Police Commission
• City of Seattle LGBTQ Commission
• Disability Rights Washington
• Seattle Transitional Grant Area HIV Planning Council
• Washington State LGBTQ Commission
• Washington State DSHS Aging and Long-Term Support Administration
• Disability Rights Washington
• Dr. Carri Lippy, Black Trans Task Force
• Dr. Sid Jordan, Researcher & Associate Professor at Portland State University
• Legal Counsel for Youth and Children
• Shaun Glaze, King County Equity Now
• Danny Waxwing, Trans in Prison Justice Project
• Washington Immigrant Solidarity Network
• YouthCare

According to Task Force meeting notes from February 14, 2022[footnoteRef:9], in support of the Task Force, Executive staff surveyed staff liaisons across the county about how gender identity and sex designation are requested information in processes and procedures. In response, many departments indicated that they do ask about gender identity but only the Department of Public Defense, Public Health, Sheriff's Office, and the King County Airport require this information[footnoteRef:10]. Six departments ask about sex designation, and there is not uniformity on providing non-binary options.  [9:  Page 72]  [10:  Some requirements originate externally to King County, from the state or federal government. According to Jaime Deer of KCSO , “Many KCSO processes/forms are statewide requirements." Page 76] 


Task Force Recommendations.  Recommendations from the GISOI Task Force appear on pages 10 through 12 of the report and are listed below in their entirety. The Task Force identified three primary strategy areas for recommendation: internal culture, legislation and policy, and service delivery. Task force members self-selected into three workgroups to conduct more detailed review of each strategy area’s key issues. The membership of the workgroups along with key issues, intended outcomes, opportunities and barriers are listed in summary tables on pages 8 and 9 of the report.

The overarching recommendation that was "generally shared across most subcommittees, with some members dissenting," was to establish the Gender Identity and Sexual Orientation Inclusion Task Force as its own commission through policy or legislation to create long term accountability and sustain relationships with LGBTQIA+ residents, leaders, and employees. The report states that the County should consider refining the scope, work, representation, and internal county expectations of any ongoing oversight or organizing body responsible for continuing this work and recommended that such a commission include "people who are often not invited, appointed, or considered for leadership positions with the County, with leadership reflecting intersectional, impacted communities – particularly Black Trans Femme individuals."

Internal Culture.  Fostering a culture within King County that is welcoming, safe, and supportive of LGBTQIA+ employees and community members.

1. Establish and embed a GISOI equity lens to budgetary and funding oversight committee in all processes. This will ensure checks and balances for funding toward initiatives centered on race/social equity (and other King County values) to ensure efforts are aligned.
2. Implement mandatory LGBTQIA+ 101-like training during onboarding of County staff via HR and delivered by an individual or organization in the community. This will ensure the HR team tracks training completion to promote a more knowledgeable staff that can mindfully interact with LGBTQIA+ staff and serve King County residents.
3. Establish and implement continued LGBTQIA+ trainings, including and beyond 101, via refreshers every three to six months and additional learning/content for HR members. This will allow staff members to continuously engage with LGBTQIA+ materials and become more compassionate, comfortable, and intentional in interactions with LGBTQIA+ staff and community members.
4. Engage with community members and organizations to develop a living document of training resources and services that are provided within the King County Community.[footnoteRef:11] [11:  The report includes the following note: “Resources should represent BIPOC, Trans, Native, 2S LGBTQIA+ communities, nonbinary populations, and trainers."] 

5. Send final GISOI Task Force report to all existing County boards, commissions, and task forces.

Service Delivery.  Pertaining to the County’s service delivery and removing barriers to accessing services experienced by the LGBTQIA+ community. Recommendations under this strategy developed with a goal to ensure King County services are equitable and consider the lived experience of the LGBTQIA+ community.

1. Provide countywide digital training via Department of Human Resources and the Office of Equity and Social Justice (OESJ) coordination. This will allow all County employees to receive annual gender inclusion training to ensure all people feel welcome at King County, whether employees or customers.
2. Update websites countywide in coordination with King County Information Technology (KCIT) and all relevant departments and branches. This will ensure terms and language on County websites are welcoming of all gender identities and do not use gender-specific pronouns; at a minimum, utilize the state-recognized gender "X" marker.
3. Revise forms countywide in coordination with all relevant County departments and branches to eliminate unnecessary data collection on gender identity.
4. Adopt fee revisions to name change applications to allow for a sliding fee scale. Offering a sliding scale helps to ensure everyone can change their names legally.
5. Dedicate staff to lead GISOI policy drafting, review, data collection, and engagement via King County OESJ coordination. This will help drive accountability, in continuing to drive the Task Force’s work forward/ensure work gets completed, be in contact with the community, and tap into community knowledge as needed.
6. Train employees on grievance processes to follow if they do not feel their gender or sexual orientation are being respected via HR coordination. This will ensure whistleblower protection is specifically reiterated, especially regarding differentiation in power dynamics. (i.e., an employee feels like their identities are being disrespected by their supervisor or another person in leadership).
7. Identify a primary contact who can lead on access to all departments' sexual orientation/gender inclusion policies (and approved materials).
8. Provide resources to help people increase understanding regarding LGBTQIA+ - for example if a person wants to know more about GISOI issues from the point of view of becoming informed or a better ally.
9. Define and educate all staff on the limits of each job’s power to respond in situations, that is, the boundaries (these may be different for managers and front-line workers, for example).
10. Define and outline a general backup plan for the time away before it happens makes things easier for everyone, especially as related to healthcare issues particular to Transgender and Gender Diverse people.

Legislation and Policy.  Policy goals that will create a welcoming and safe environment for the LGBTQIA+ community.

1. Enact new policies to ensure trans, nonbinary, and gender expansive people have timely access to gender-affirming healthcare. To ensure policy implementation, the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) will connect individuals with a medical provider competent in genderaffirming healthcare within five days from booking into the jail. 
2. Allocate funding for gender-affirming healthcare via DAJD and/or King County Jail Health. This will ensure mental health, medical care and good health outcomes for people held at King County jails.
3. Seek and utilize community input from queer and trans organizations via DAJD policies. This will ensure policies are updated regularly to include correct language regarding sexual orientation and gender identity and are humane and appropriate.
4. Enact new policies regarding documenting and using preferred pronouns via DAJD policies. This will ensure people held at the King County jails are treated with dignity.
5. Create a policy and process to document in one place the housing preference and housing offered to trans and nonbinary individuals at the jails, including whether an appeal was sought and the outcome via DAJD policies. This will ensure humane housing and treatment of trans and genderdiverse people.
6. Collect data to evaluate employee success with implementing GISOI policies via an annual internal climate survey. This will help leadership and Task Force members/other responsible parties know whether the policies need to be modified, updated, or removed. This ensures resources are allocated to the policies that staff feel most impacted by.

Additional recommendations. 
1. Adopt the Washington State Board of Health Ruling found in WAC 246-490-075, which allows individuals to change the sex designation on their birth certificate and provides the use of “X” to denote gender identities that do not align with the male/female binary.
2. Provide lower costs or grant fee waiver to change gender markers.
3. Require King County staff reporting on what data collection is required by the federal government.
4. Require Building Gender Inclusive training for all staff who do direct community engagement or outreach.
5. Partner with community-based organizations to co-create and provide trainings.
6. Organize regular opportunities to invest in stronger relationships with local community partners.

Next Steps.  Section I of Motion 15162 requires the Executive to develop a final, comprehensive report based on the work of the Task Force, including recommendations on the steps the county can take in addressing gender equity and sexual orientation inclusion within administrative processes and paperwork. Executive staff stated that implementation planning is underway, and a workgroup is being assembled to review recommendations, current resources and needs. Executive staff indicate that the implementation plan will include specific processes and procedures, forms, and fees proposed for modification and be transmitted with the requisite proposed motion before the end of 2023.

INVITED

· Mina Hashemi, Executive's Office 
· Marsha Botzer, Task Force Member

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Motion 2023-0177 (and its attachment)
2. Transmittal Letter
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